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          Meigs County Health DEPARTMENT
112 E. Memorial Drive, Suite A

Pomeroy, Ohio 45769

(740) 992-6626

Fax (740) 992-0836

Board of Health Meeting Minutes
June 12, 2018
Board of Health (BOH) President Roger Gaul called the convention to order at 5:04 PM. 
In attendance: Gaul; BOH Vice President Edna Weber; BOH Medical Member Wilma Mansfield, MD; BOH Member Pam Patterson; Health Commissioner Marc Barr; Administrator Courtney Midkiff; Director of Environmental Health Steve Swatzel; Sanitarian Dawn Keller. Absent was BOH Member Eric Rock.
Guests included new staff members Shannon Smith [Public Health Emergency Preparedness (PHEP) Grant Coordinator] and Ciara Martin [Creating Healthy Communities (CHC) Program Director]. Introductions ensued, and the employees briefly shared their MCHD work experiences to date.  Both Smith and Martin exited the meeting at approximately 5:10PM. New Community Health Worker (CHW) Kiera Casto entered the meeting at 5:20PM upon her return to the office from training at Ohio University in Athens. She was granted the same opportunity as Smith and Martin to introduce herself and share her MCHD work experience to date. She exited the meeting at 5:24PM. 
Approval of Meeting Minutes:

Midkiff beseeched a motion to approve the 5/8/18 BOH Meeting Minutes as emailed. Mansfield noted a typo. Gaul made a motion to approve the document; Mansfield seconded the motion. Motion carried unanimously.
New Business:

Midkiff requested a motion to approve the May 2018 fiscal report as presented; the payment of May 2018 bills as presented via the expenditure spreadsheet; the May 2018 daily deposit records as submitted to the County Auditor/Treasurer; the May 2018 financial transactions (i.e. Advances, Transfers, Corrections and Appropriations); May 2018 donations in the amount of $40.00 as presented. Gaul made a motion to approve the fiscal reports/transactions/donations and to pay expenditures as presented; Mansfield seconded the motion. All were in favor of the motion.
Midkiff solicited a motion to approve retroactively the annual IT contract by and between the MCHD/PHEP and Meigs Local for 40 hours of services at $40 per hour not to exceed $1600 per year effective 7/1/18-6/30/19. Midkiff noted that the Meigs Local Board of Education is reviewing and approving the contract during its June 12th meeting. The Prosecutor also reviewed and legally approved the document. Patterson made a motion to approve retroactively the contract as presented; Weber seconded the motion. Motion carried unanimously. 

Midkiff sought a motion to approve retroactively the full-time employment of Kiera Casto as a CHW effective 5/21/18 at $12.50 per hour. Gaul made a motion to approve retroactively Casto’s employment; Mansfield seconded the motion. All were in favor of the motion.
Midkiff beseeched a motion to approve retroactively the resignation of CHC Program Director/Health Educator Laura Cleland effective 6/8/18 at 4PM to accept other employment. Weber made a motion to approve retroactively Cleland’s resignation; Gaul seconded the motion. Motion carried unanimously.

Midkiff requested a motion to approve retroactively the full-time employment of Ciara Martin as the CHC Program Director/Health Educator effective 6/11/18 at $21.20 per hour. Gaul made a motion to approve retroactively Martin’s employment; Mansfield seconded the motion. All were in favor of the motion.

Midkiff solicited a motion to approve retroactively the Meigs County Health Dept.’s (MCHD) annual liability insurance coverage with the Public Entities Pool of Ohio in the total amount of $4,860 effective 5/31/18. Midkiff opted to increase the coverage from $1,000,00/$2,000,000 to $1,000,000/$3,000,000. There was an additional expense of $1,106 to do so. The policy also insures contract Medical Director Douglas Hunter, MD while he is performing services on behalf of the MCHD. Mansfield made a motion to approve retroactively the annual liability coverage as presented; Patterson seconded the motion. Motion carried unanimously. 

Midkiff sought a motion to approve the annual Medical Director contract by and between the MCHD/PHEP and Douglas Hunter, MD effective 7/1/18 – 6/30/19. Midkiff noted that Dr. Hunter is having his employer, OhioHealth, review it prior to his signing. Dr. Hunter will receive $3,000 per year. New to the contract is the use of Dr. Hunter’s NPI for medical claim billing. The Prosecutor reviewed and legally approve the document. Mansfield made a motion to approve the contract as presented; Gaul seconded the motion. All were in favor of the motion. 

Midkiff asked for a motion to approve retroactively a MOU by and between the MCHD’s CHC Grant and Yay Bikes!, which was reviewed by the Prosecutor. Gaul made a motion to approve retroactively the MOU as presented; Patterson seconded the motion. Motion carried unanimously.
Environmental Health:
Swatzel reviewed the May2018 Nuisance Status Report. There were six investigations including one sewage complaint; four solid waste complaints and one involving tall grass and a buried fuel tank. Orders were issued by the MCHD because of three of the investigations.
There were 9 animal bites investigated in May involving cats and dogs. One animal was euthanized and sent to ODH for Rabies testing. The specimen tested negative for the disease.
Swatzel reported preliminary results of the 2018 Meigs County Cleanup Day, which took place on May 19th from 9AM-2PM at the Meigs Co. Fairgrounds. 350 vehicles and 52 trailers participated. Approximately 2,000 scrap tires were deposited the day of the event with additional scrap tires being collected and deposited by trustees of four townships and the County Highway Department after the event. (7) 40-yard boxes and (4) 30-yard boxes were filled with solid waste and 34,000 lbs. of scrap metal deposited (and ultimately recycled by the County for more than $1,200). There were 63 volunteers assisting with the event. 
Swatzel announced that a multi-location Rabies Vaccination Clinic was held on June 9th in conjunction with the Ohio Valley Animal Clinic. The results were as follows: (Tuppers Plains) Route 7 Feed and Seed = 17 dogs/1cat; MCHD = 17 dogs/4 cats; Salem Township Garage = 3 dogs/1 cat. 

Swatzel opened and presented one bid for three projects via the OEPA WPCLF HSTS Project #5: Billie Hart of 42565 Gilkey Ridge in Shade; John Kennedy of 43172 SR 124 in Racine; Cindy Aeiker of 34241 Brown Rd in Pomeroy.  The bid from Duncan and Daniels = $24,750. Swatzel said he solicited bids from more than 10 registered septic installers. Gaul made a motion to accept the lowest bid received from Dais Septic; Mansfield seconded the motion. All were in favor of the motion.
At 5:37PM, Elsea and Austin Roush and Hope Casto entered the meeting to discuss a solid waste complaint at 39255 Bone Hollow Rd in Middleport. The property is owned by Delbert and Elsea Roush. The couple currently isn’t residing there, but their son, Austin, is living there and is coordinating cleanup efforts. The MCHD received a complaint in Jan. 2017 involving solid waste and open burning. Orders were issued, and the property was re-inspected in Feb. 2017 and again in June 2017. The MCHD followed up with another inspection and a letter in March 2018. Photographs taken by Keller in May/June 2018 of the property were circulated for Member review. Keller conducted an inspection in May during which the photographs were taken and issued another letter ordering the Roush to appear before the BOH. Keller noted that the Roush family did secure a dumpster from 1st Class Trash and have made progress toward abatement. Ms. Roush stated that she underwent hip replacement surgery in Dec. 2016. Her son, Andy, had been staying at the residence and was responsible for some of the open dumping. She said there was solid waste on the property when she and her husband purchased it more than 21 years ago. Andy is unable to assist with cleanup efforts because of legal confinement. The family has been filling the dumpster, which is emptied weekly. Swatzel explained that the BOH has three options: grant additional time for the Roush family to abate the nuisance; clean up the property and place a lien against the Roush’s property taxes or refer Delbert and Elsea Roush to the Prosecutor for further legal action. After discussion, Gaul made a motion to give Delbert and Elsea Roush until Oct. 1st to abate the solid waste nuisance because of the hindrance of growing vegetation; Patterson seconded the motion. Motion carried unanimously. Ms. Roush and her son were advised that the MCHD would be conducting periodic inspections to monitor their progress. The three guests exited the meeting at 5:56PM. 
Swatzel mentioned a solid waste complaint on property owned by Dale Taylor at 39731 Union Ave. in Pomeroy. Discussion will be tabled until the July BOH meeting because Taylor did not receive notice of this meeting before he made plans to be out of town today. 

It was noted that the MCHD ordered James Cramer of 315 Ash St. Lot 2 in Middleport to appear at this meeting to explain his reasons for non-compliance of a solid waste nuisance abatement. Cramer rents the property from Phyllis Manley. Keller visited the site today and reported no progress toward abatement. Gaul made a motion to refer Cramer to the Prosecutor for further legal action; Patterson seconded the motion. All were in favor of the motion. 
Keller discussed a solid waste complaint at 123 Rock St. in Pomeroy, which was received by the MCHD in March 2018. The property contains a structure formerly used as garage and is currently owned by Vicky, Benjamin and Courtney Haley. Scrap tires were scattered on the property but have since been piled. Oil drums (some of which were observed to be leaking contents) have been moved inside. The property was condemned by the Village of Pomeroy in Oct. 2017. No property taxes have been paid since 2010. Gaul made a motion to refer the owners to the Prosecutor for further legal action; Weber seconded the motion. Motion carried unanimously. 

There were no updates on the final closure of the Karrten Construction and Demolition Debris Landfill per Swatzel.
Keller exited the meeting at 6:06 PM. 
Midkiff and Swatzel provided an update on healthy vending at the MCHD via Alpine Vending. The company is a micro market because it provides perishable foods that require refrigerated units with appropriately consistent temperatures for preservation. The company is not licensed in Meigs County. The MCHD requested a plan review, which Alpine Vending submitted. There were issues noted by Keller and Swatzel. The MCHD sent the company a report of its findings and no corrective action or even contact have been taken to date. Another company will be sought to offer healthy vending at the MCHD. 

Other New Business:
Midkiff reported that VaxCare requested that the MCHD return its unused inventory of 2017-2018 influenza vaccine.  ODH has not requested its flu vaccine be returned to date.

The MCHD received its 2018 state subsidy from ODH in the amount of $4,459.38.

New external and internal signage that adheres to the agency’s branding policy was ordered from Jason Shain to make the MCHD easier for the public to find and navigate.  The cost exceeded $1,800 and is associated with PHAB accreditation requirements. Shain requested ½ payment in advance so that he could order materials. 

Midkiff explained that a new WIC Clerk/Breastfeeding Peer Helper job description likely would be presented during the July BOH meeting for approval. For cost savings, Kim Casci will probably continue to execute peer helper duties in addition to her clerical responsibilities. WIC Director Sherry Eagle is working with ODH on the details.
Old Business: 
The MCHD’s 2016-2017 audit has been completed by Charles E. Harris & Associates. The BOH did not request an exit interview with auditor Mike Phillips. A draft copy was received from Phillips via email and forwarded to the Membership for review. There was one finding: Intergovernmental Receipts - Homestead and Rollback monies received from the county auditor were improperly posted to the Taxes line item. These monies represent Intergovernmental Revenues. We recommend the Finance Officer record Homestead and Rollback monies as Intergovernmental Revenues in a separate line item on the District’s financial ledgers to properly reflect the type of revenue the District is receiving. These amounts were adjusted on the Financial Statements. Planned Corrective Action: The District will record homestead and rollback receipts as intergovernmental revenue. Midkiff noted that the MCHD will be receiving a form from Phillips that will require her, Fiscal Officer Sharon Buchanan and Gaul’s signatures to accept the audit, which has yet to be filed with the State Auditor’s Office. 
The Ohio Association of Foodbanks/ShareCorps gave the MCHD another opportunity to make another attempt at securing the right candidate for the AmeriCorps VISTA Public Health Community Liaison position. The position was offered to a former MCHD intern, who also interviewed unsuccessfully for the CHC Program Director/Health Educator position. The candidate has failed to respond to offers made by Midkiff via email and text message to date.  The deadline for filling the position is June 27. 
Miscellaneous Business:
Attendees viewed the presentation entitled BOH Responsibilities Part I from the 2018 OABH Resource DVD.

Upcoming Events/Closures:  June 13 – Staff Meeting at 8:15AM; July 4 – Closed for Independence Day; July 19 - Get Healthy Meigs! Meeting at 10:30AM at MCDJFS.
The next BOH Meeting will take place on 7/10/18 at 5:00 PM in the conference room of the Meigs County Health Department. 
With no further business to discuss, Gaul made a motion to adjourn the convention at 6:31PM.
Marc Barr, MS
Health Commissioner 


(Administrator Courtney C. Midkiff, BSC transcribed the 6/12/18 meeting minutes.)




 

